Minutes OF LYTCHETT MATRAVERS PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on Monday October 21st 2013 at 7:30 in the Sports Club Pavilion, High Street Car Park.

PRESENT were Cllrs: A Bush, J Dyball, K Norris, P Talbot, I Maitland, M Colvey, E Wilson, C Wood and Mr T Watton (Parish Clerk)
Also present were County Councillor Mr F. Drane, Dist Cllr P Webb and three members of the public. 
1. REceipt of apologies for absence – Cllrs R Miller and Cllr J Taylor
2. PUBLIC  PARTICIPATION SESSION (Standing Orders Suspended)

Mrs Hampshire referred to problems created by lorry traffic from the waste processing site at Henbury Plantation. She had previously raised this with DCC Highways. County Cllr Drane noted the problem. Mrs Hampshire also commented on refusal by DCC to install pig wire alongside the new path “Jubilee Walk” on grounds of cost. The path has been adopted by DCC and it was clarified that it was paid for by Lord Rockley. The surfacing done by DCC was paid from a grant they had received.

Representing the Allotment Society, Mr Aspray expressed disappointment that the Council now considered the matter of the removal of the walkway between plots 6 and 7 to be closed. Cllr Bush pointed out that over the years a number of such walkways have been incorporated into adjacent plots, and the Council takes these and other decisions as and when required as part of its wider role to manage the site to best effect.        
3. DECLARATIONS OF PECUNIARY INTEREST; AND CONSIDERATION OF REQUESTS FOR SPECIAL DISPENSATIONS UNDER SECTION 33 OF THE LOCALISM ACT 2011. There were none. 
4. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS. 
There were none. 
5.      THE MINUTES of the Council meeting on September 16th 2013 were approved and signed by the Chairman, subject to correction of two minor typographical errors.   
6.      MATTERS ARISING & UPDATE ON ACTION POINTS.
· Minute 13, FIT Registration, 2nd bullet point, Inaugural ceremony. The Parish Clerk reported that he had spoken to the Chairman of the Sports Club who had given his agreement for the plaque to be installed on an outer wall of the Sports Club Pavilion. It was noted that the sign had been ordered but had not yet arrived. Action: Parish Clerk to chase this. 
· Minute 2, 16th Sept 2013 – “No dogs” signage for Rocket Park: It was noted that two such signs will be ordered by the Parish Clerk. Action: Parish Clerk to order signs accordingly. 

· Minute 7, 16th Sept 2013 – Dist Cllr Webb’s possible membership of Dorset Local Transport body. Dist Cllr Webb clarified that there was only one available seat on this body and that PDC hoped that he would be appointed to this.  
· Minute 14, 16th Sept 2013 – Investment brief: It was reported that a conference call is planned with IFAs for 30th October 2013. This will involve Cllrs Norris, Bush and Wood.  
7.  REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS. 
District Councillor P Webb reported on the following:

Members are awaiting a completed business case in relation to the sharing of back office functions and services with East Dorset DC & Christchurch BC. A special Council Meeting scheduled for 28th October to consider this has been delayed into November or possibly December.

The details of the enhanced service from Dorset Waste Partnership are now being circulated. Experience in other parts of Dorset is understood to have been good. There are a few properties in Purbeck that are difficult to reach with the new vehicles that will be used. It is thought that there are very few such properties in Lytchett Matravers. The service for such properties is anticipated by PDC to be only marginally less than elsewhere. A general improvement to all will be the collection of plastic.  

There are new rules affecting the collection of scrap metal. Collectors will be licensed by PDC and can be asked to show proof of being licensed when collecting. 

The Inspector has asked PDC to review its proposed Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) charging regime. This stems from concern that it may not bring forward enough houses in some areas. This review will not prevent a new regime being introduced in April 2014. The CIL will replace transport and environment mitigation charges. 

The introduction of Superfast Broadband to those parts of Dorset where it is not fully viable  commercially for BT is being subsidised by Central Government (BDUK) and local authorities. BT is the contractor and the programme for the work is now being prioritised with work starting early in 2014 and due to complete by Autumn 2016. Areas being upgraded will be notified in advance as a rolling programme of work progresses. Some areas have already been upgraded. It is thought that to get the benefit users will probably have to upgrade their broadband packages. The more residents that opt for this, the more money is expected to be put back into the system to ensure all premises and homes get superfast broadband.

8.  REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR.

County Cllr Drane reported on the following:

He had attended a Joint Scrutiny Panel at DCC during October. One of the subjects considered was the sharing facilities with other Councils. It was noted that some of this is being done already. Cllr Drane took the opportunity to ask why the DCC library had been moved at a cost of £2m when the present site was effective. The response revealed that DCC lease rather than own the Library – and that the £2m cost was to refit the library. 
Cllr Drane had attended a meeting on School Pupil Place Planning, at which he commented on the policy regarding placement of siblings – which he felt could be improved. He reported that he was advised that it might be better to lobby the government to allow the schools to hold two spare places for such circumstances (as they had previously been allowed to do). 
Bakers Arms Roundabout Repairs: before the repairs had begun, Cllr Drane was invited to contribute to the planning of this work. He reported that he had spent some time doing this. 

Cllr Drane has again raised concerns over safety on Huntick Road; however a general 40mph limit has been refused. A middle white line will be now painted up to the 30mph sign at Lytchett Matravers. He assured the Council that he will continue to ask for a hard standing at one side of the road.

He had attended a meeting of the Adult & Community Services Overview Committee. At this meeting it was asserted that that much was being done to help older people. Cllr Drane asked for more detail on this by suggesting that all agencies that helped should report on specifics of how they are managing. 
Mr Miles Butler, Environmental Director has retired.  

DCC Cabinet will discuss the proposed bus changes on November 6th 2013. Cllr Drane intends to be present and speak on behalf of Lytchett Matravers. He reported that he has now spoken twice to the Cabinet on this matter, and also to the Transport Officers. He has been advised by Officers that the Lytchett Matravers petition has been received and will be put before the Cabinet. He understands that the number 720 bus may cease. Consequently he has asked for alternative arrangements for the children travelling to Lytchett Minster School.

Finally, he expressed the view that he may have to fight even harder for roads, pavements, and hedges / verges to be adequately maintained as DCC budgets are further tightened.  
9.   REPORTS FROM SUB-COMMITTEES AND WORKING GROUPS
Neighbourhood Plan:  Cllr Bush commented that there had not been a meeting for 5-6 weeks and that consequently there was a need to re-start progress. A Neighbourhood Planning meeting date was agreed for Monday 28th October 2013. Action: Parish Clerk to confirm that the Sports Club Pavilion is available for this. 

10.  Recommendations of Committees:

(a) Finance & Policy Committee (see Minutes of 14th October 2013)
· That the Council switches to Direct Debit payments for office phone and broadband services. AGREED.
· Acceptance of the latest bank reconciliation on the basis that Pam White is due to undertake a quarterly internal audit and is asked to examine the discrepancy of £185.29 - which is assumed to be related to the figure for the start of the year as a result of accruals. AGREED.
· That the Parish Clerk should draft a letter to Santander Bank to request a transfer of funds from the Business Direct Saver account to the new HSBC deposit account to leave £163K in the Santander account representing the Foxhills S106 money. This account to then serve as the “Foxhills Open Space fund” only. AGREED. 
· That the Cherry tree in the grounds of the Club Hall is removed. AGREED.
11.  Consideration and approval of year end accounting statements, 2012-13. It was noted that a meeting is due to take place between Internal Auditor Pam White, Cllrs Bush and Norris and the Parish Clerk which will cover this subject. It was agreed to DEFER this matter until after this meeting has taken place.  
12.
Consideration of response to Planning Application DCC 3/2013/0963. Development Proposed - Waste Processing and Associated Operations at Henbury Plantation, Old Market Road, Corfe Mullen, Wimborne, Dorset, BH21 3QZ. 
Mrs Hampshire’s remarks reported during Public Participation (minute 2 above) were noted. The members present wished to record concerns about the possibility that the roads leading to / from this site are of insufficient width for this operation. 
13.
Status update on possible Rural Exception Site. 

Cllr Wood reported that at the recent Planning Training Session run by PDC she had asked how any possible future development proposal such as this might affect the possible development of the suggested Huntick Road development. Specifically, if the Huntick Road development went ahead, how would that affect the level of “housing need” figures for Lytchett Matravers?  In response, it was suggested by PDC that the possible RES would this be outside of the Lytchett Matravers allocation within Purbeck's Plan. So this development, if it went ahead, would be Purbeck's 'windfall' and not part of the community’s agreed allocation of 50 houses.

It was noted that the letter of 10th September from Mr Cronk of Raglan had indicated their wish to meet and talk with the Council as a whole about their ideas, and also to hold a public meeting locally. It was agreed to invite representatives of Raglan to the next Full Council meeting. Action: Parish Clerk to write to Mr Cronk accordingly. 

It was also noted that no formal plans or any proposal has yet come to this Council’s attention.    

14.
Suggested improvement at Huntick Pier. 

It was reiterated that this land is the responsibility of  DCC. However the Parish Council would wish to endorse any efforts to improve access and the protection of wildlife on it. 

15.
Condition of bench in Middle Road. 

The Parish Clerk reported that the Village Handyman had estimated a cost of around £50 for materials to repair this bench. After a brief discussion it was AGREED to ask him to obtain the materials and repair it. Actions: Parish Clerk to speak to the Handyman accordingly. Cllr Wilson to reply to Mr Goodwin. 
16.
 Consideration of nominations for Purbeck Volunteer Awards Evening. Consideration of response to DAPTC survey on behalf of Dorset Police – “What makes a good PACT” 

After a brief discussion is was AGREED on a nominee, which will be communicated to the Council Chairman.  Action: Cllr Miller to advise PDC and develop the citation. 
15. REPORTS Of TRAINING ACTIVITy UNDERTAKEN IN THE PAST MONTH
Cllrs Taylor and Wood attended the Planning Training session given by PDC on 2nd October 2013. 
16. REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (by exception)
	Village Fayre 
	DAPTC
	Footpaths
	Village Hall

	School Liaison
	Youth Organisations
	Sports Club
	


The following reports were made:

Village Fayre:  The Committee met during week commending 14th October. It was confirmed that all is still in train for a Fayre on 17th May 2014. It was felt that a celebrity is needed to unveil the Fields In Trust plaque. 
Footpaths:  It was reported that Jubilee Walk is now “dedicated” by DCC. Timber finger posts will be installed. Regarding the Deans Drove – Foxhills Open Space path, Cllr Dyball is waiting to hear from David Fairburn of PDC Legal Services. A legal agreement has to be drawn up in order to proceed further. 

Village Hall: A coffee morning on 5th October raised £348. 
17. Council to approve the following payments already made: 

	Inv
	To Whom
	For What
	Net
	VAT
	Total 

	3233
	HMRC
	PAYE & ENI for months 4-6 
	1116.11
	0.00
	1116.11


18. Council to approve the following payments due:-
	 Inv
	To Whom
	For What
	Net
	VAT
	Total 

	3234
	T Watton
	Clerk’s salary –  Sept (12 equal monthly payments  by sanding order) 
	875.96
	0.00
	875.96

	3235
	T Watton
	Reimbursement of office expenses incurred:         Oct 2013 – Land Registry fees for FIT 
	80.00
	0.00
	80.00

	3236
	T Homer 
	Handyman duties – Sept 
	240.75
	0.00


	240.75

	3237
	Continental Landscapes 
	Grass Cutting, Southern end of Rec – Sept
	20.00
	4.00
	24.00

	3238
	The Landscape Group 
	Cemetery Maintenance Sept 13
	303.49
	60.70
	364.19

	3239
	Brighstone Landscaping Ltd
	Foxhills Open Space Maintenance: 1/7/13-30/9/13
	560.93
	112.19
	673.11

	3240
	Southern Electric Ltd
	Car Park Lighting (High Street car park) Quarter 2 2013-14
	16.35
	0.81
	17.16

	3241
	Ashley Security Ltd
	Allotment gate padlock and keys
	101.79
	20.36
	122.15

	3242
	Honeybun Plant Hire Ltd
	Clear line of new footpath & stack timber to one side. 
	720.00
	144.00
	864.00

	3243
	DAPTC
	Publication – “Local Councils Explained” + P&P
	56.49
	0.00
	56.49

	3244
	DCC
	Hire of school hall  on Thurs 5/9/13 (NP meet). 
	20.00
	0.00
	20.00

	3245
	S Mills – Garden Services 
	Annual - general maintenance of open spaces. 
	4365.00
	0.00
	4365.00

	3246
	Novatech Ltd
	Printer drum kit plus P&P
	63.51
	12.70
	76.21

	3247
	BDO LLP
	Annual Return 2012-13
	400.00
	80.00
	480.00


These were AGREED. 
18. CORRESPONDENCE.

A letter from the Information Commissioners Office advising that the case initiated by a resident of Purbeck Rd had now been dismissed. 
Cllr Dyball reported on a complaint from a resident in Landers Reach that he had not been consulted on the construction of the Foxhills Open Space – Deans Drove Path. She had already responded. 

19. MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION 
It was noted that a judicial review had evidently overturned the planning permission given by PDC for the crematorium chimney near the Upton Woodland Burial site. 
The meeting closed at 9.07pm.
Annotated by/on ……………………………..            Signed by/on …………………………
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